
 
 

RADFORD UNIVERSITY 
BOARD OF VISITORS 

STUDENT AFFAIRS COMMMITTEE MEETING 
9:00 a.m. 

Thursday, May 9, 2013 
Martin Hall - Board Room 

Radford, Virginia 
 

       
MINUTES 

 
COMMITTEE MEMBERS PRESENT 
 
Mr. Matthew B. Crisp, Chair 
Mr. Anthony R. Bedell, Vice Chair (entered meeting at 9:10 a.m.) 
Ms. Mary Waugh Campbell 
Mr. Milton C. Johns, Vice Rector (entered meeting at 9:45 a.m.) 
Ms. Ruby W. Rogers 
Mr. Michael A. Wray 
Ms. Emily Redd, non-voting student advisory member  
Ms. Linda K. Whitley-Taylor, Rector (left meeting at 9:40 a.m.) 
 
COMMITTEE MEMBERS ABSENT 
 
Wendy S. Tepper 
 
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT 
 
Ms. Nancy E. Artis 
Honorable J. Brandon Bell  
Mr. Stephan Q. Cassaday (entered meeting at 9:30a.m.) 
Ms. Sandra C. Davis (left meeting at 9:35 a.m.) 
Dr. Kevin R. Dye 
Ms. Georgia Anne Snyder-Falkinham 
Dr. Laura J. Jacobsen, non-voting faculty advisory member 
 
OTHERS PRESENT 
 
President Penelope W. Kyle 
Mr. Richard S. Alvarez, Chief Financial Officer and Vice President for Finance and Administration 
Mr. Joe Carpenter, Chief Communications Officer and Vice President for University Relations  
Mr. Danny M. Kemp, Chief Information Officer and Vice President for Information Technology 
Dr. Sam Minner, Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs 
Dr. Deborah J. Robinson, Vice President for University Advancement 
Dr. Mark Shanley, Vice President for Student Affairs 
Mr. Donald Appiarius, Associate Vice President for Student Affairs & Dean of Students  
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Ms. Lisa H. Ridpath, Associate Vice President for Finance and Administration 
Ms. Susan Trageser, Associate Dean of Students  
Ms. Michele Nieroda Schumacher, Secretary to the Board of Visitors 
Radford University Faculty and Staff 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Mr. Matthew B. Crisp, Chair, called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. on Thursday, May 9, 2013, in 
the Board Room in Martin Hall. 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
Mr. Crisp asked for a motion to approve the May 9, 2013, meeting agenda as published.   Ms. Mary 
W. Campbell so moved, Mr. Michael A. Wray, seconded, and the motion carried unanimously. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
Mr. Crisp asked for a motion to approve the minutes from the November 8, 2012, meeting as 
distributed.   Mr. Michael A. Wray so moved and Ms. Campbell seconded the motion, and the 
motion carried unanimously.   
 
STUDENT AFFAIRS REPORT 
 
Student Affairs Update 
 
Dr. Mark R. Shanley, Vice President for Student Affairs, provided the Committee with a year-
end Student Affairs Division Report, a copy of which is attached hereto as Attachment A and is 
made a part hereof.   Dr. Shanley specifically provided updates in the following areas:  

• Student Government Association - noting the significant activities for the year, including 
Advocacy Day, an increase in voter participation, and a revitalized ring ceremony;  

• Greek Life - stating that a comprehensive assessment was implemented and that the 
Student Affairs Division was working on a strategic plan for Greek Life which would 
focus on membership, leadership and service, health and safety and values congruence 
and standards; 

• Student engagement - noting that the Welcome Week activities were a success, the 
University has 250 clubs and organizations (an increase over the last several years), and 
that there has been an increase in participation of planned/programmed events; 

• Facilities and residence halls - reporting that the residence halls had full occupancy for the 
2012-2013 school year, renovations to Washington Hall are on schedule for a fall 2013 
opening, Bondurant Auditorium has been updated with new surfaces, lighting and 
carpeting, and that the new Student Fitness and Wellness Center is under construction; 

• Center for Diversity and Inclusion - noting that there has been expanded dialogues and 
programming around diversity and that the Disability Resource Office has enhanced the 
quality of services and accommodations; and   

• Healthy Lifestyles - stating that the University is capitalizing on its natural surroundings, 
intramural sports has the largest student participation, the sports clubs have strong student 
and alumni support and the University has numerous health and wellness programs for 
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students including health education, health and counseling services, as well as Substance 
Abuse and Violence Education Support Services (SAVES). 

Dr. Shanley also informed the Committee that Mr. Donald Appiarius, Associate Vice President for 
Student Affairs & Dean of Students will be leaving the University to complete his doctoral 
dissertation and that Ms. Susan Trageser, Associate Dean of Students, will be the transitional leader.  
He also acknowledged that Ms. Emily Redd, the non-voting student advisory member to the Board 
of Visitors, will be graduating in a few days and thanked Ms. Redd for her leadership in the Student 
Government Association.  
 
Step-Up Bystander Training Program 

Dr. Shanley then presented a power point presentation on the Step Up Bystander Training 
Program implemented at the University.  A copy of the presentation is attached hereto as 
Attachment B and made a part hereof. 
 
REPORT TO THE BOARD OF VISITORS FROM THE STUDENT REPRESENTATIVE 
 
Ms. Emily Redd, non-voting student advisory member of the Board of Visitors, provided a Year 
in Review Report from the Student Government Association (SGA), highlighting the events 
sponsored and co-sponsored by the SGA, as well as, the accomplishments of the SGA.  A copy of 
Ms. Redd’s report is attached hereto as Attachment C and is made a part hereof. 
 
Ms. Redd also introduced Mr. Zachary McCoy the newly elected President of the Student 
Government Association for the 2013-2014 academic year. 
 
Mr. Crisp stated that on behalf of the Committee he commended Ms. Redd for her accomplishments 
during her tenure as Student Government Association President and wished her much success in all 
her future endeavors. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
With no further business to come before the Committee, Mr. Crisp adjourned the meeting at 10:00 
a.m.  
 
Respectfully submitted 
 
 
 
Michele N. Schumacher 
Secretary to the Board of Visitors   
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Report Overview 
• Formal report contained on iPad BoardBooks 
• Presentation of Highlights 
• Photos of student events 
• Presentation on StepUp Bystander Intervention 


Program 
 


 







A lot has happened since November! 


 
 


That concludes my report! 
 
Just Kidding…    







Student Government 
 


 
 
 
 
 


• Enhanced student training and preparation for RU Advocacy 
Day 
– Our best prepared team out of the gate! 


 







Student Government 
• Nurtured student leadership succession planning, 


especially with SGA 
– Contested SGA elections:  President, VP, Senators 
– Voting increased 63% over past two years 


• Ring Ceremony and Dance tradition resurrected 
– Standing room only 


 







Greek Life 
• Implemented comprehensive assessment 
• Greek Life Strategic Plan now in concluding stages 


– Four points of focus 
• Membership 
• Leadership and Service 
• Values Congruence and Standards 
• Health and Safety 
 


 







Greek Life 
 
 


• Next year’s focus 
– Marketing for recruitment 
– Diversity of membership  
    and organizations 


 







Welcome Week 
• Introduced Welcome Week concept last fall 
• Polishing and embellishing this fall 
• Highly coordinated, cross-divisional effort 


– Freshman Convocation  
– Residence Hall Move-In 
– Freshman Class Photo 


 
 







Welcome Week 2013 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


• Hundreds of volunteers will be mobilized 
• Present our very best foot forward with our newest students 


 
 







Residence Halls 
• Washington Hall renovation on target 


– Our best effort yet 


• Full occupancy for last fall with minimum of triples 
– 90% retention for spring 


 







Residence Halls 
• Full complement of new and returning students for 


next fall 
• Stellar coordination among Admissions, New 


Student Programs and Student Affairs 
• Increasing staff  
    applications and  
     selectivity 
 







Facilities 
• Student Fitness and Wellness Center under 


construction 
– pouring foundation in June, erecting steel in July 







• The Bonnie is our busiest facility with over 145,000 visitors per month 
• Bondurant Auditorium is a now our proud showplace for our largest 


events 
– New finishes, lighting, sound, staging, acoustics and décor 


 


Facilities 







Increasing Expectations 
• Students are living up to increasing expectations 
• StepUp Bystander Intervention training 
• Alcohol violations decreased by 20% 
• Tartan quote:  “RIP Quad Fest” 
• Too soon to tell, but  
     dramatic culture change  
     is evident… 


 
 







Inclusion 
• Disability Resources Office 


– Enhanced quality of services and accommodations 







Inclusion 
• Center for Diversity and Inclusion 


– Expanded diversity programming and dialogs around 
diversity 


– Outreach to Native American, Latino, International, 
GLBT, and African American populations 


– Enhanced Martin  
    Luther King Jr.  
    Celebration 







Student Engagement 
• Student clubs and organizations exploding 


– 250 plus organizations (up 50 in three years) 
– 3,800 students involved in one or more organizations 


• More participation in programs and events 
 
 
 
 
 


– Greater emphasis on  
    late night and weekend  
    programming 


 







Healthy Lifestyles 
• RU Outdoors:  capitalizing on natural surroundings 
• Intramural Sports:  largest student program 
• Sport Clubs:  strong student and alumni base 
• Health and Wellness programs 


– Health Education 
– Health and Counseling  
    Services 
– SAVES 


 
 







New Traditions 
• Welcome Week 
• Ring Ceremony and Dance 
• Student Convocation 


 
 







New Traditions 
 


• Radford After Dark 
• Ignite Leadership Conference 
• First Six Weeks Program Series 


 
 







Recognition 
• Year-end awards programs 
• Amazing accomplishments recognized 


– Outstanding Student Awards (8) 
– Who’s Who in American Colleges  
      and Universities (28) 
– Student Organization Awards (5) 


• Student and Greek  
    Honor Society inductions 


 
 







Bittersweet Moments 
• Spring Commencement is upon us 
• Don Appiarius is departing as our Associate Vice 


President and Dean of Students 
– Susan Tragaser, Associate Dean will be our transitional 


leader 
• Emily Redd is making three big transitions 


– Graduation, Law School, and Marriage! 
– No problem… 


 
 







 
 
 


Almost the end……… 
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Why are we here? 


• As a community, it is our goal to look out for one another. 
• Today we want to facilitate that effort by: 


• Raising awareness of helping behaviors – what CAN you do? 
• Increasing community member motivation to help – why SHOULD 


you? 
• Developing skills AND confidence when responding to concerning or 


threatening behaviors – HOW to step-up. 
• Ensuring the safety and well-being of others - 


 
• We can foster a culture where we 


   STEP UP & DO SOMETHING 
 
 







Survey 


• Level of Agreement: Disagree/Neutral/Agree 
 


• I believe it is my responsibility to intervene when I notice a 
problem situation 


 


• I know how to intervene effectively with my peers 
 


• I am likely to intervene or help in a problem situation with my 
peers 


 


• Most (51% or more) RU students believe it is their responsibility 
to intervene 


 


• Bystander intervention can prevent negative outcomes in problem 
situations 


 


• What situation(s) have you witnessed in the RU 
community? 


 
 







Why don’t people step 
up?   


• Fear of being wrong 
 


• Fear of judgment by others 
 


• Fear of reprisal 
 


• Others? 
 







What are the risks of not 
stepping up? 


 
• Someone could be hurt or worse 
 


• You may regret not stepping up 
 


• Academics – how does this impact your degree value 
 


 







The Bystander Effect 


• Phenomenon that refers to cases where individuals do not 
offer any means of help in an emergency situation to the 
victim when other people are present.   


 
• Diffusion of Responsibility 







What would you do? 


 
 


Experiment of the bystander effect conducted in England 
 


http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=OSsPfbup0ac 
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“Kitty Genovese” 


• On March 13, 1964 Genovese, 28 years old, was on her way 
back to her Queens, New York, apartment from work at 3am 
when she was stabbed to death by a serial rapist and murderer.  


• The attack lasted for at least a half an hour. 
• Genovese screamed and pleaded for help.  
• The murderer fled the scene after attracting the attention of a 


neighbor.  
• The killer then returned ten minutes later and finished the 


assault.  
• 38 witnesses are reported to have watched. 
• No one intervened until after the attacker fled and Genovese 


had died.  
 
 







5 Decision Making Steps 


I am the person who will make a difference. 
 
• Notice the Event  
• Interpret the Problem or Emergency 
• Assume Personal Responsibility 
• Intervene 
• Step Up! to Help 
 







• What are some of the common issues students face in the RU 
Community? 


 
• At what point could you notice the situation as a problem? 
 
• Behaviors and acts that can lead to dangerous situations or 


serious consequences: 
• Dangerous drinking  
• Drug use 
• Not employing a buddy system  - going places alone 
• Bullying 
• Hazing 
• Academic issues 
• Other? 


 
Notice the event or situation: 
Being aware of what is happening around you 







 
• What are the red flags? 


 
• “Gut feelings” or intuition are usually accurate to determine 


if something is amiss or unacceptable.  Don’t ignore those 
feelings! 


Interpret the event as a 
problem 







Assume Personal 
Responsibility  


• What could you do to help? 
• Costs/Rewards  


• What are the benefits of intervening?  
• What are some costs?  
• What are some costs of NOT intervening? 


• Perspective Taking  
• How would you feel if you were the “victim”?  
• What would you be thinking?  
• What would you want others to do for you? 


If not YOU, then WHO? 







Intervene 


 
• What skills & knowledge are necessary to intervene? 
 


• What are some different intervention techniques? 
• Direct: Be the primary helper 
• Indirect: Request someone else’s help (e.g., Police, EMT, 


School  Administrators, Other Bystanders) 
• Distraction 
• Calm the Person/Provide Support 
• Next day discussion 


 







Intervene 


Be Safe, Early, and Effective 
 


• Safe - Decide a course of action that best ensures the safety 
of those involved. Never put yourself or others in harm’s 
way. (Call 911, Engage others, Talk it out, Walk away if 
unsafe) 


 


• Early - Intervene early before the problem becomes a crisis 
or disaster. 


 


• Effective - Develop specific helping skills and how to avoid 
harmful helping. 







Step Up! 


• Your intervention may have more of an effect on other 
than you think! 


 
• If someone has seen you step up – perhaps they will as 


well. 
  http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=frpp6DjCaJU 


 
• After you’ve seen something, stepped up and have done 


something – what is next? 
 


 



http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=frpp6DjCaJU
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SGA Year in Review 


2012-2013 School Year   
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SGA Strategic 
Plan  


 
• School Spirit 


and Pride 


• Campus 


Outreach 


• Global/Com-


munity 


Outreach 


• Sustainability  


• Diversity  


 


 


Strategic Plan 
2012-2013 School Year 


School Spirit and Pride 
School Spirit is a driving force behind any good university.  We hope by 
supporting and promoting Highlander athletics, we can bring a 
stronger sense of pride to students and community members.  We 
also are making an effort to encourage support and attendance to less 
commonly watched Radford sports.  SGA has made improvements in 
this area by providing tailgates for every sport and attending the 
games.  Student Appreciation Days have also been one of our most 
successful initiatives.  We distribute free pizza and RU gear in 
exchange the students fill out surveys with different topics that have 
been brought to our attention.  It has been both extremely engaging 
and fun!   


Campus Outreach  
One of our main goals as student leaders is to listen and respond to 
student needs.  This task may only be accomplished if all students are 
aware of the SGA and other student organizations.  We have co-
sponsored many events this year with an array of other organizations 
in hopes that others will jump on the bandwagon and follow suit.  
Please see page 3 for specific co-sponsorships we have partaken in. 


Global/Community Outreach 
Radford students have been serving the community and surrounding 
areas for many years.  We believe that by combining the efforts of all 
of these different groups we can have a much more effective team.  
We have done many service projects both for our Radford community 
on campus as well as off.  By striving to be the example for the rest of 
the student population, we pride ourselves in giving back to both this 
wonderful university and globally. 
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Sustainability 
We feel with our campus being more sustainable than many other college campuses that many 
more opportunities in the future will arise.  We take pride in the fact that we are doing so much 
at RU to be “green,” and SGA has continued to take the initiative which is apparent in our co-
sponsorships with several different groups for Earth Day festivities.   


Diversity 
Radford has become more and more diverse throughout the different administrations that SGA 
has seen, however, this year we have made many more efforts to embrace and celebrate the 
diversity we all share.  We brought Incognito to campus this year, among other great diversity 
awareness programs and legislation. 


SGA: A Year of Growth  
This year, in many ways has been a positive trend when we look back and see where the 
organization was a year-and-a-half ago. This summer and early fall we were able to capture the 
email addresses of 100 students who were interested in our 20 open positions in the fall. The 
first day of school, we coordinated our own mini-club fair to get people to sign up for the various 
SGA committees needed for our essential functions. This in combination with summer 
recruitment and traditional club fair really helped our recruitment class. Our Election results 
have continued to improve as well and we had more students running in contested races this 
year. As long as this environment is fostered within the SGA, it will continue a trend of positive 
growth and positive change for the university.  


 


 


 


 


 











 
 
Events/Accomplishments Initiatives  Co-


Sponsorships 
Distinguished 
Honors  


Student Appreciation Days  


Anti-Bullying Rally 


Patriotic 
initiatives 


Herman Boone & 
bill Yost co-sponsor 
w/ Greek Life 


SCHEV                            
VA21 


Commencement 


WDYWW                        
Senior Week  


Blood Drive 


Senior Game Night 


Core 201 and 
202 Support 
Legislation  


5-K Circle of 
Sisterhood Race  


 


Joint Commission 


QEP 


I.G. Committees  


Smoking Forums (2) 


DMV2GO 


Vote of Support 
for BOV Gun 
Ban Legislation  


Earth day support         
RU Scared         


Assistant Dean of 
Students Search 


 Relay for Life  


Landlord Luncheon         


Constitutional 
Discussion and 
Revision  


MLK Jr. Speaker 


Fill the Truck 


RU Portal 
Committee 


BOV Appointment  


VA 21 Leadership Panel 


VA21 Spring Conference 


Anti-smoking 
Legislation  


Taste for Diversity SFC  


CPC 


Misconceptions in African 
Heritage  


Ideas to Action 
Initiative 


  


Domestic Abuse Forum  


Constitution Day Panel  


Voter Registration Days for 
National Election                     


Vote of support 
for the 
collegiate 
Housing and 
Infrastructure 
Act 


Earth Day Initiative 
African Student 
Association – 
Heritage Event       


 


Advocacy Day     


Summer/Winter  Retreat   


Ring Ceremony                  


   


Mini-Club Fair     


        Convocation    


Clean with the Dean     


Parking Super Committee     


SGA Senior Gifts: T-shirts,     











 
 
 


Website Reboot  


 
 


This year, we were privileged to work with the talented staff in IT in order to create a fully 
functioning new website for the SGA. This website, is an integrated part of the Radford 
University host. Our site was the first student organization’s site to be integrated in such a way. 
If you look on this page, you not only see an attractive user interface, but also a fully interactive 
calendar of SGA events and also a live feed to the SGA Facebook page. This new website helps us 
in transition, because our Website administrators can always attend the monthly trainings on 
using the software, meaning he or she will know exactly what to do. It also allows students to 
find us easier within the MyRU portal search, since the site is now fully integrated.  


 







 


 


 


   
   


 
Constitution Revisions 
This year we were finally able to pass our SGA constitution revisions through both the SGA 
Senate and the Student Affairs Executive council. A council comprised of several members of the 
administration, faculty, and student leaders from within SGA. This means that we will be able to 
fully function, after approval from Dr. Mark Shanley, under our new constitution.  


Such changes included: 


Additions 
• Succession Plan  


o After the strife encountered this year because of Mr. Hicks resignation, the 
Constitution Committee realized that a succession plan would assist the SGA if 
ever another situation such as this were to be encountered again. We decided 
that there should be a line of succession through the Legislative Vice President 
and the Chief Activities Officer, ensuring that the transfer of power would be as 
simple and straight forward a process as it can be.  


o If neither of these two executive members wishes to hold the position of 
Student Body President, the SGA can either select another member within the 
organization to continue as Student Body President or allow the position to go 
back out to the student body for reelection.  


• Public Relations Coordinator Position 
o With the creation of social media, the Constitution Committee realized the 


necessity of a position which focuses on maintaining social media for the 
organization and also to outreach to freshmen students. This person will be in 
charge of the SGA Facebook and Twitter pages as well as going to University 
100 classes and other large organizational meetings, such as R-SPaCE and the 
Resident Hall Association.  


o We have had a fairly large amount of interest in this position as we have 
accepted applications for it already. We believe that this position will help us 
outreach with the university and allow us to recruit more people in the future.  


 Revisions  
• Name Changes  


o After attending the conference in Richmond with other SGA’s from the state, 
we realized how awkward and archaic our SGA’s set up is, especially at the 
executive level. Most other schools only have one vice president, where we 
have three. While all of these vice presidents hold crucial positions within SGA, 
the names of their positions are not clear for succession planning or for 
understanding their specific functions.  
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o Therefore, the position formerly referred to as Vice President of Student 
Finance was changed to Chief Financial Officer, and the position of Executive 
Vice President was changed to Chief Activities Officer. 


• Deletion of Parliamentarian Position  
o The way in which our organization is structured leaves this position in a state of 


limbo. The Parliamentarian is supposed to, in theory, keep a reign on Robert’s 
Rules and parliamentary procedure; however, in SGA, the President leads the 
meetings and has the ability to check anyone who is out of control or speaking 
out of turn.  


o Therefore, we have decided to delete this position because it is of little value to 
the organization as a whole.  


• Revision of VA21 Appointment 
o  It has come to our attention that the Legislative Action Coordinator, who plans 


Advocacy Day, for the organization is supposed to assume the role of Virginia 21 
representative for the university. We felt that this was too much power for any 
one position and that we as an organization should reserve the right to appoint 
the best candidate for that role outside of the LAC position.  


• Election Materials  
o In previous years, candidates have been allowed to post any number of flyers 


that they wish without the approval of the Electoral Board of SGA. However, we 
feel that this could lead to potential problems within the organization if a 
candidate wished to publish defaming material about another candidate or 
used inappropriate materials in their flyers. We don’t wish for these things to 
reflect on our organization and therefore we created a clause that allows for 
the electoral board to review the flyers and disallow them if they contain 
offensive materials (vulgar language, hate speech, or alcohol or drug 
references).  


• Attendance Policy  
o Our members felt that our current attendance policy was too unclear and 


allowed for too much unaccountability. We created a policy that is stricter, but 
at the same time allows members flexibility around their ever full schedules.  


o Weekly meetings, officer hours, and off-shoot meetings are completely 
mandatory; students can only miss three of these within any semester; 
however, mandatory events are more flexible. Students only have to attend 
85 % of these events.   


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 







 


 


 


   
   


Elections  


 
Figure 1 


Narrative  
As demonstrated in Figure 1, the results for our spring elections were much increased from the 
past two years. This is in part because our organization has made a commitment to become 
more representative of our student body and to increase our level of interaction with campus. 
To accomplish this goal we created election booths (Image 1) which were place in the Bonnie 
during out elections and we also coordinated this with one of our Student Appreciation Days 
allowing for even increased turn out. Lastly, we performed a more aggressive marketing 
campaign this year through Facebook and through email to students.  


While SGA does have room for improvement in the coming years, I strongly believe that we 
have, under a more focused Executive Board and from leadership from both Dr. Mark Shanley 
and Dean Donald Appiarius, grown by leaps in bounds in a very short period of time. I will be the 
first to admit that our current situation is less than ideal. Contested elections are something that 
seems to be something which we have struggled with in the past two years. However, our 
election data does demonstrate a conscientious effort to improve our representativeness and to 
increase student awareness. I find it to be a testament that though this year has been one of 
intense struggle and instability within our organization, our organization has more retained 
members from this year than we did in the year previous.  Our applications for appointed 
Cabinet and Staff positions have also increased meaning that not every student who applies will 
be selected for a position. This also gives us an opportunity to then encourage those rejected 
from Cabinet and Staff positions to potentially run in elections in the fall. 


501 567 


351 
266 


786 


1546 


1157 


Spring 2010 Fall 2010 Spring 2011 Fall 2011 Spring 2012 Fall 2012 Spring 2013


SGA Election Trends  
Number of Votes
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We did see a minor drop from our elections results in Fall of this year versus the Spring. We 
chalk this up to both a drop in enthusiasm and also fewer email correspondences with students. 
However, this drop wasn’t highly significant when viewed in context of our previous numbers.  
Election Tool  


 


 


This change, too was brought to us by our friends in Web Communications and Information 
Technology. This new application is both easier for the students in charge of setting up the 
election and for the students using it as a voting tool. It also provides us with more detailed 
information about those students who vote (for example their class and housing status), letting 
us know where we are strong and where we are weak in targeting student votes. This page is 
linked from the MyRU home page and the SGA website, and it also links students back to the 
SGA website as well.  


 


 


 


 







 


 


 


   
   


Transition Planning  
“New Exec./ Old Exec.” 
This year, we decided that one of the most important things we could do would be to assist our 
new executive officers transition into office. If we can make sure that these students are 
confident within their positions, we can assure that they will be able to guide those under them 
as well. We held a day in which our old, outgoing officers could sit down with those assuming 
their positions and learn the ropes from them. Several of our executive members are also 
returners for next year, so this will only help in cultivating leadership potential throughout the 
whole organization and allow us a smoother start into the next school year.   


Binders  
We also wanted to create a stable record of our accomplishments and goals throughout the year 
and provide the upcoming members a visual record of past events. We decided that members 
could either maintain an old-fashioned binder or an “e-binder” of events which they helped plan 
and organize or legislation which they created and researched. No matter which option the 
member selects there will be both a digital and a printout version available to all members for 
next year. This not only allows us to keep track of our organizational history, but also allows us 
to pass on an idea which has not met fruition down to a more junior member of SGA. This will 
allow for the implementation and creation of events and legislation which is more thoughtful 
and more thoroughly researched.  


 


Executive Retreat  
The executive retreat this summer was a success and did help my staff to get to know one 
another better and interact at a higher level throughout the school year. It was so successful that 
my successor plans to have two executive retreats this summer, one near the middle of summer 
for bonding and leadership skills training, and the other in mid-August to prepare for the school 
year.  


SGA Summer Retreat  
This will be the most integral part of our transition into the next school year. All members of SGA 
will report several days early to campus in order to attend a two-and-a-half day retreat on SGA 
and leadership in general. One of the biggest things we struggled with this year was the fact that 
most of our SGA felt unprepared for their particular role. They were unsure of their position and 
function within the organization and this lead to problems when trying to organize events and 
create legislation.  
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Final Reflection  
 


SGA has grown in the past year, and over my time as the SGA President, I have attempted to 
create foundations which can be built upon for the future. We have a new constitution, a 
revitalized interest in the organization, and new telecommunications and transition planning. 
The organization will continue to prosper because of the hard work and effort put forth in the 
past two years to revitalize it.  
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